
THE COOPER UNION FOR THE ADVANCEMENT OF SCIENCE AND ART 

Minutes of Board of Trustees Meeting 

June 21, 2017 | 1:30 PM 

PARTICIPANTS 

Trustees: Rachel Warren (Chair), Nils Folke Anderson, Kevin Burke, Thomas Driscoll, 

Mary Dwyer (phone), Jeffrey Hersch, Eric Hirschhorn, Peter Katz, Malcolm 

King, Scott Lerman, Julian Mayfield, Kevin Slavin, Brian Steinwurtzel, 

Robert Tan, Johnny Taylor (phone), Jeremy Wertheimer 

Officers: President Laura Sparks, Executive Vice President William Mea, 

Secretary Mindy Lang 

Representatives: Professor Atina Grossmann (phone), Adjunct Professor Yuri Masnyj, 

Professor Walid Raad, Staff Amy Westpfahl 

Financial Monitor: Joseph Spinelli, Richard Faughnan, Ronald Salluzzo 

Staff: Lauren Desiderio 

Absent:  Elizabeth Diller 

The Board meeting began with an executive session at approximately 1:45pm. Following the 

executive session, the officers, Representatives to the Board, and Administrative Manager for The 

Office of the President and the Board of Trustees joined the meeting. 

Ms. Warren welcomed the officers and the Representatives to the Board and reported that the 

following had occurred in executive session: 

 The Board of Trustees elected Mary Dwyer as Student Trustee and nominated CUAA

President Paul Nikulin to succeed Alumni Trustee Nils Folke Anderson

 The Memorandum of Agreement for the CUFT Contract was approved

 Amendment to the 403(b) plan was approved

 The minutes of the March 22, 2017 Board of Trustees Meeting were approved

 The Board of Trustees Authorized all degrees conferred at the 158
th

 Commencement

Chair’s Report 

Ms. Warren welcomed new Student Trustee Mary Dwyer ME’19 and bid farewell to “a tremendous 

asset” Jessica Marshall, outgoing Student Trustee. 

Ms. Warren thanked outgoing Alumni Trustee Nils Folke Anderson for his service and positive 

impact on the relationship between the CUAA and the Board of Trustees. 

Ms. Warren reported on the recent Commencement ceremony and she noted several successful 

spring events, including Preet Bharara and John Lewis in the Great Hall—and encouraged trustees to 

attend future events in order to engage with the Cooper community. 



COMMITTEE REPORTS 

Finance/Business Affairs 

FY17 & FY18 Budget Reports 

Mr. Driscoll presented the FY17 Budget Variance Report (fiscal year-to-date results through March 

31, 2017) and noted that Cooper Union’s cash deficit is projected to come in $3.9 million lower than 

budget.  Specifically, the cash deficit for FY17 is now projected to be ($13.2m) and not ($17.1m) as 

originally budgeted.  The chart below sets forth the components of the improved financial results. 

Mr. Mea presented the FY18 budget and highlighted that it reflects an operating deficit of $50,000—

the smallest in recent memory.  The primary drivers include increased real estate revenue (increase 

in Chrysler rent and tax equivalency payments) and cost containment.  Mr. Mea explained the 

variances between the FY18 Budget as projected in the January 2017 FEC Progress Report and the 

more current projection.     

In preparing the FY18 Budget, Management sought to move it close to break even by lowering non-

compensation expense, identifying additional opportunities for savings, and realigning expenditures 

to reflect current priorities.  The FY18 Budget is detailed below: 





Mr. Mea then reviewed how the FY18 Budget is reconciled to a GAAP Basis Income Statement. He 

also reported on the progress of the budget cuts to date.  







The Board engaged in a lengthy discussion regarding the budget and efforts to prioritize and contain 

costs.  Bill Mea detailed some of the potential variables/risks which might impact the FY18 budget: 

 The difficulty to control net tuition for the incoming class because our scholarships are

formula-based and admissions are need-blind

 Tax equivalency payments are based on property assessments which are subject to appeals by

3
rd

 party lessees and, therefore, may be subject to change

 Cooper Union maintains a self-insured health insurance plan and, as such, cannot fix the

amount paid for claims in advance with certainty

The Board engaged in a discussion about the importance of allocating any surplus to a reserve fund 

to pay down debt obligations and increase the quasi-endowment. 

Ms. Warren confirmed with the Board that the FY18 Budget had been satisfactorily explained and 

confirmed with President Sparks that she had reviewed and approved the proposed budget.  

There were no further questions and upon motion made and seconded, the Board approved a 

resolution to adopt Cooper Union’s Unrestricted Operating Budget for FY2018 with the caveat that 

it will be subject to modification once final net tuition totals are available in October.  

The Board also reviewed the projected budget for FY19 and various charts showing revenue, 

expense, and net operating surplus (deficit) trends for FY15 though FY19.  



29 3
rd 

Avenue Retail Space

Efforts to lease the retail space at 29 3
rd

 Avenue (formerly the St. Mark’s bookstore) have proceeded

more slowly than anticipated.  The Bean, a privately-held coffee shop with four locations in 

Manhattan and Brooklyn will lease the 2,440 square foot retail space on the ground floor of the 

Student Residence. In an effort to maximize revenues while also addressing our lack of shared 

student space, The Bean agreed that a portion of its space would be dedicated for, and accessible 

only to, Cooper students after store hours. Lease terms had been reviewed and approved by the 

Finance Committee and were presented to the full Board for approval.  Upon motion duly made and 

seconded, the Board approved the lease terms as set forth in the term sheet provided in advance. 

Academic and Student Affairs 

Mr. Slavin reported that the administration, led by President Sparks, is engaged in robust 

conversations on the topic of diversity with our faculty and student body. The committee will look to 



external resources to employ best practices and break new ground in this area at Cooper. The 

Diversity Task Force, an initiative of President Sparks and fully endorsed by the Board, will launch 

in the fall.  

Alumni Affairs and Development 

Mr. Katz reported that following the departure of Chris Cloud, President Sparks now serves as the 

head of Development. Since March, fundraising is making up ground on the $1M gap reported in 

March.  We are currently below where we were at this time last year mainly due to a decrease in 

realized bequests which, it was noted, are impossible to predict from year to year. Consequently, the 

category of bequests will be budgeted in a different manner going forward so as to improve reporting 

metrics.  

Ms. Warren reminded the Board that each trustee has an obligation to “give or get” $25,000 and she 

encouraged those who had not yet made gifts to do so before June 30
th

 to ensure 100% Board

participation.  

Mr. Katz reported that both foundation support and alumni participation were ahead of last year with 

signs of positive engagement and higher attendance at regional events. More details will be available 

once the fiscal year was closed and final reports were complete. 

Audit Committee 

In the interest of time, Mr. King referred the Board to the minutes of the Audit Committee which 

were contained in the materials and noted there were no material issues to discuss at this time.   

Governance 

Rachel Warren reported that there was a strong and diverse pool of potential Board candidates and 

the committee would proceed thoughtfully with the goal of adding 2-5 new members by year end.  

She referred the Board to the materials in the package for bios and additional information on the 

candidates and solicited input from the trustees reminding them that they will not all be able to meet 

candidates in advance of a nomination from the Governance Committee.  

Investments 

Mr. Hersch reported on the performance of Cooper Union’s non-real estate investment portion of the 

endowment which, as of April 30, 2017, consisted of approximately $140 million.  This amount 

includes cash and equivalents for operating expenses.  Mr. Hersch referred the Board to the materials 

in the package which detailed performance, risk/return analysis, asset allocation, and benchmark 

statistics.  As reported in the materials, the total portfolio (including cash) was up 9.32% for the 1yr 

period as of April 30, 2017 and, excluding cash ($114M) was up 12.34% for that same period.  

Communications 

Mr. Hirschhorn reported that, in recent years, the need for a formal Board committee to oversee 

communications had dissipated (it is not a standing committee under the Bylaws).  Accordingly, the 

committee will be dissolved and President Sparks will lead communications efforts and draw upon 

the expertise of individual trustees as appropriate.  

Free Education Committee 

Ms. Sparks reported that the committee’s work is following the established work plan and she noted 



the following highlights: 

 A process is underway to gather appraisals for the Residence Hall and to investigate retail

opportunities/uses for the first floor of the Foundation Building

 Discussions had begun to establish a new approach to fundraising as this will be a significant

component of any successful plan to return to 100% full tuition scholarships

 We will convene a joint FEC and Finance Committee meeting to discuss (a) the allocation of

scholarship funds; and (b) how to treat future year surpluses

Input from Representatives 

 The representative expressed their willingness to offer input on distributed Board materials.

It was suggested that the best way to contribute would be to volunteer for the Community

Planning Collaborative.

 There was a brief discussion about mission and vision statements and whether it was

appropriate for a mission statement to be fixed or dynamic. The Representatives informed the

group that a School of Art class had analyzed prior mission statements, and they would like

to share the results with Peter Buckley and the Mission Committee.

President’s Report 

Since remaining time was limited, Ms. Sparks pointed the Board to the written update she provided 

in advance of the meeting and offered to take questions.  

There was no new business.   

With no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 4:10 pm. 




